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EDITOR’S NOTES: Ben Sutton is to be complimented on the improved editorial 
quality that the SAG RAG has recently enjoyed. In particular, he has been 
responsible for utilization of computer in producing the RAG. However, with this 
issue we will revert to the Neanderthal method of typewriter and copy machine. 
Luckily, Dick sends his stuff copy ready and he must have some new computer 
gadgets. See page 6. It really looks sharp. 

This fall Ben has been slightly distracted by a full load of college classes. I’m 
glad to pinch hit as editor and wish Ben the best in educational endeavor. 

Please note the departure from SAG tradition with regard to the dates of both 
the November and December meetings. The November date is the second 
Saturday of the month, and the December meeting falls on the first Friday. You 
better mark it down or risk confusion. 

Sorry, there are no new cave maps in this issue. SAG has finished a survey of 
Popcorn Cave, with a pending follow-up survey in nearby Big Cave. So those maps 
should be in process soon. We also need to map the cave next to Dogleg? Cave 
out by Hat Creek ... would you believe “Alien Space Cave”? 

So here’s to great caving, or at least cave reading! BB 
 
 

COVER EXPLANATION: Redrawn from artwork submitted by Bruce Rogers from 
the cover of the Nov. 4, 1980 issue of EOS (Vol. 61, No. 45) Transactions, 
American Geophysical Union. The following explanation appeared in print. “‘Eos’, 
the Greek goddess, is identified with Aurora, the Roman Goddess of Dawn. This 
painting from an ancient Greek vase shows Homer’s rosy-fingered goddess, borne 
on wings of air, dispensing the dew of morning from two large urns.” 

What does the “KAVE” mean on the right hand urn? 
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CALENDAR 
 

MAPS TO THE MEETINGS 
 

 
November 13, 1993 
Thanksgiving dinner meeting at the home of 
Mark Fritzke and Linda Villatore. Linda bakes 
a great turkey! Bring a side dish to share. 
Dinner begins at 4 PM. Meeting starts after 
dinner. ?s? Call (707) 822-8566. Bad news – 
this is the same map as last yr. Good news – 
Mark is going to tag the junctions with 
balloons. 

 
December 3, 1993 
Christmas dinner meeting at Lalos Mexican 
Restaurant in Mt. Shasta. Address: 520 No. 
Mt. Shasta Blvd. (916) 926-5123 Dinner 
begins at 6:30 PM with meeting to follow. If we 
are lucky we can use the banquet room, 
otherwise we can push tables together. Ray 
Miller is buying. (Ed. That’s a lie.) 

 
__________________________________________________________________ 

 
MEETING REPORTS 

 
July 10, 1993. Host: Bill McGahey. Representation present from JSG, SAG, and 

SCS. Good cave talk, and delicious edibles. Jim Kottinger showed aerial 
photos of an entrance in limestone that we still have not reached, though we 
tried. 

August 20, 1993. Host: Jim Wolff. Present: Jim & Liz W, Bill B, Melanie J, Bill K, 
Neils S, Jim & Bea K, Dave & Ellen P, & Bob Hammond, District Ranger for 
STNF, McCloud District. Extended question and answer session with Bob, 
with a good opportunity here to cooperate with the NF on behalf of the 
caves. Interested? Liz has detailed notes from this talk. Special Use Permit 
appl. for cave registers almost ready. Jim & Liz going to Cave Mgmt 
meetings in NM (Fritzke also went) More opportunity in Siskiyou, Rogue R, 
and Lassen NFs. 

September 10, 1993. Host: Ben Sutton. Present: Ben, Esther, and Camellia S, 
Neils S, George & Dorothy R, Bill B, Jim & Liz W, Jim K. Discussed RAG, T-
shirts, NSS AV dept, Speleograph, special use permit, Marbles rescue, & 
trip to Popcorn Cave. 

October 15, 1993. Hostess: Melanie Jackson. More popcorn & talk. 
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MARBLE MOUNTAINS LABOR DAY SPELEOCAMP 1993 – Rescue Practice 
 
Most of the 30 or so cavers present at Marble Valley on Sunday, Sept. 5, chose to 

participate in a day of cave rescue practice. The great enthusiasm and willingness shown 
during the practice activity revealed the true hearts of the cavers. That is to say, the 
sincere desire was plain to see; to be as prepared as possible to take care of each other in 
the event of an injury, accident, or illness in the Marbles. 

This grew from a collective realization about the high level of commitment and 
responsibility assumed by anyone “going caving” in the Marble Mountains. The program 
was prepared by cavers for cavers. It was intended to impart information, exposure to 
rescue ideas, and a bit of experience, without providing any officially sanctioned status or 
certification upon the participants. 

In some ways the day represented a culmination of lots of talk and concern about 
Marble Mountain cave rescue. At the same time, it was the beginning, because there is still 
much work to be done, and problems to be solved in this area. 

In short, it was a real eye-opener. 
We used the better part of a day working on a three part program entirely on the 

surface at or near the camp in Marble Valley. First was presented an informal session of 
orientation, lecture, and open discussion, also including some medical considerations. 
Then we broke up into two groups for training in specific skills: vertical haul systems and 
litter bearing. Teamwork was emphasized in both areas. After a lunch break, the two 
groups switched places, so everyone had a chance to try everything. 

On top of a nearby cliff, Eric Mortenson and Mark Fritzke supervised the vertical rescue 
set-ups. Good anchors and a peripheral safety rope were demonstrated. Participants set 
up, used, and took down 2:1 and 3:1 Z haul systems, and took turns as control person, 
manager of the independent belay line, or member of the haul team. Since the “patients” 
seemed to have a lot of problems getting hung up on the cliff face, we got to see how the 
systems can go in reverse. 

Meanwhile, Cynthia Ream and Dick LaForge went over the proper use and handling of 
a litter. The patient would be loaded into the litter with particular care to the head and neck. 
There were many practical considerations to be worked out in securing the patient. Then 
the litter would be hauled about over and through various obstacles, both the real and the 
imaginary. This group roamed and wandered over the landscape like a strange 
multibrained organism working hard to get coordinated to accomplish an integrated 
purpose smoothly. This was a real exercise in communication and operating as a team. 

Many thanks to those who worked hard to prepare the programs and thanks especially 
to those who gave the time and attention to participate so wholeheartedly and with the kind 
and caring spirit so true to the sport of caving. 

 

 



 SAG RAG Sept-Oct 1993 Vol 12  Num 5 5 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

CAVERS TO THE RESCUE 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 



 SAG RAG Sept-Oct 1993 Vol 12  Num 5 6 
 

NEWSLETTER REVIEW OCTOBER 1993 
By Dick LaForge 

 
A lot of interesting newsletter articles have arrived in the past few months. Many 

are too long to reprint or are about specialized topics. If you do want these articles, 
I’m sure you can get a copy by writing to the appropriate newsletter, sending a 
SASE of course. 

An example of long and specialized, but also very interesting, is The Cave 
Diver’s Guide to Cave Diving, by Bill Klimack, San Francisco Bay Chapter (SFBC) 
May 93. This isn’t really a complete guide – it would take a book to do that – but is 
a good introduction to what you have to think about as a beginning cave diver and 
what the experience is like. Effects of depth (pressure), the certification levels, 
standard practices, a subjective account of a beginning cave dive, and more, are 
covered. The bottom line – it’s expensive and time consuming, and the risk is such 
that proper training is essential. Word has it that Dave Pryor of Shascade Grotto is 
getting into Cave diving. Good luck Dave! 

Speaking of Shascade Grotto, member John Abacherli scored 1st in the 30 
meter mechanical NSS vertical contest in Pendleton this summer. His time was 
36.8 seconds. That’s running up the rope! Congratulations to John. And speaking 
again of Shascade Grotto, a number of members have been up to the Marble 
Mountains this year and have shown interest in various aspects of work there. Dave 
Pryor is going to head a group documenting the obstacles in cave rescue from 
specific caves, starting with the Bigfoot entrances. Tony Santa Cruz is interested in 
cave mapping. 

Speaking of rescue, Mark Bowers of Diablo Grotto has been planning Cave 
Rescue Practices for October through May. These appear to be very well organized 
and skills learned will be documented on paper to impress your local S&R group. 
Details in The Devil’s Advocate, October 1993, or call Mark Bowers at (209) 544-
1819. 

Also in the long but interesting category are parts 1 and 2 of Caving in China, 
by Carol Veselsy, in The Explorer, Sept and Oct 1993 (S Cal Grotto). This is Carol’s 
account of the March 93 expedition. This review reprinted Janet Sowers’ account 
last time, but Carol’s is also very interesting. The bottom line – map all day in great 
large caves, turn around in going virgin passage in time to attend another banquet 
in the evening. Day after day. A neighbor of mine, physics professor, spent 6 weeks 
this year in that general area as a teacher of technical English. His expenses while 
there were paid, but not his travel to and from. His opinion is that Westerners will be 
invited on these terms as long as they need our expertise, but that their 
development has been rapid and in 5 or so years they won’t. So this might be the 
“golden age” of working trips to China. 

On a personal note, your modest reviewer would like to report gaining a Green 
ribbon for a print in the 1993 photo salon for a photo from Lechuguilla Cave. Liz 
Wolff has made a water color based on it. 

For any Lechuguilla fans out there, the first year of expeditions under LEARN 
has been quite successful. By year end there will be 6 expeditions with 20 persons 
each. Next year there will be 4 expeditions with 30 each. A problem is access for 
newcomers to the cave, as the Park wants only about 20% first-timers on each 
expedition. As LEARN now has a membership of almost 300, the odds are not high 
for a 1st timer being selected. Selection is by lottery. Your reviewer is a LEARN 
member but has not applied for LEARN trips; he gets into the cave as a member of 
the Mineral/Geological Inventory Project, which has a separate agreement with the 
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Park. SAGgers Mark Fritzke, Julie Donovan, and John Bair are also involved with 
this project. 

LEARN has a newsletter which has evolved to quite a few pages and besides 
Lechuguilla news will have state-of-the art articles on equipment and techniques 
that would be of interest to any serious caver. I could see people joining LEARN 
just to get the newsletter. By the way, the cave is at 65+ miles now. 

 
For reprinting this time, I am recommending to the editor two articles. The first is 

an account of Sewerlunking by members of the Oregon Grotto, from The 
Speleograph, September 1993. To be honest, in the account it sounds more like 
StormDrainlunking, but the cover photo clearly shows an enthusiastic Julie Clifford 
climbing into a round hole the displaced lid of which clearly says “SEWER” in 
irrefutable cast iron. It’s worth remembering that you can lunk in all sorts of places. 

The second is “The Guano Stops Here”, by John Woods, from The Explorer, 
May 1993. It gives guidelines for the responsibilities of the leader of a caving trip. 
Usually the leader (if there is one) knows the members of his team, but if there are 
newcomers one often assumes they are competent and prepared, while they may 
not be. This is an especially important consideration in the Marbles, where the 
conditions are different and more demanding than most cavers are used to. As an 
example of doing this wrong, some years ago I was leading a trip down and back 
out of the newly discovered Hanging Rocks entrance of Bigfoot. On the advice of 
Roger Jones it should have been a 2-3 hour trip. While leaving camp for the cave, 
three newcomers asked if they could come, so I said “sure”, making it a group of 
six. Well, the trip down the new entrance took maybe 4 hours. It turned out that the 
newcomers had not brought enough insulation and were getting quite chilled. A bit 
intimidated by the Very Tight Spot, and thinking it would be just as fast and more 
interesting to return via the Discovery entrance, we proceeded thither. At the 
bottom of the entrance drops, one of the newcomers announced that he had no 
ascending gear, as he expected we would “exit at the cliff entrance”. After passing 
gear and waiting a lot we got out in about 10 hours total, and the three newcomers 
were nearly hypothermic. To give deserved credit, they remained calm and even 
enthusiastic throughout. Two were the now-famous Loomis Brothers of Oregon. I 
can still hear them, coming up the large, well-decorated passage from The Big 
Room, saying loudly, “I am freezing my ass off! This is beautiful! I’ve never been so 
cold! What a great cave! !” 
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From The Speleograph, September 1993, Vol. 29, No. 9, pages 105-106 
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From The Speleograph, (continued)  
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From The Explorer, May 1993, (reprinted in The Speleograph, Vol. 29, No. 7, pages 84-85)
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From The Explorer, May 1993, (continued) 
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